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Appendix VII (Technical Note – VISSIM MODELLING REVIEW by 
CTC/Systra) 

The Interested Party's review report raises a number of issues, most 
of which were covered in Appendix 2 to this document. The VISSIM 
Modelling Review is dated November 2019, and is based on reviews 
of documents from the Preliminary Environmental Impact Report 
(PEIR). It therefore appears to pre-date the final version of the 
VISSIM assessment report (June/July 2018, included in the 2019 DCO 
submission). As such, the update process means that many of the 
issues raised no longer apply.  

However, some brief notes on some of the specific issues raise in the 
VISSIM MODELLING REVIEW by CTC/Systra are as follows: 

• 2.3: The report criticises the absence of the A370 in the model 
and the fact that the exit blocking toward this exit is not 
considered. However, some account was made for this exit 
impedance in the model through the use of Reduced Speed 
Areas and moreover the model still validates to observed journey 
times. In effect, if a material external influence was missing, as is 
implied, the model would not have validated. 

• 2.3.4: all the analysis is focused on 8am-9am and 5pm-6pm, 
except for queue graphs which cover the full periods. 

• 2.3.5: whilst 4:30pm-5:30pm was not considered explicitly in 
the model validation or assessment work, calibration and 
validation checks were carried for each hour, so it can be 
inferred that this hour would also be representative in the 
model. Queue results in the assessment report also cover 
this period. 

• 2.3.7: there is no firm guidance concerning the number of 
observed vehicles (as a function within microsimulation 
models); the statement that the value is too high does not 
make sense, since the setting also applies to network 




















































































